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PLAIN LANGUAGE SUMMARY: CONSEQUENCES OF HOW THIRD SECTOR ORGANISATIONS

Plain language summary

N ational Health Service commissioners and local councils often buy health and care services from
voluntary, community and social enterprises. This study aimed to explore how commissioners and
voluntary, community and social enterprises worked together and where improvements could be made.

We talked to commissioners and voluntary, community and social enterprises in six areas across England
and focused on services for learning disabilities, social prescribing and end-of-life care. We analysed
National Health Service financial accounts to see how much the National Health Service was spending
on services provided by voluntary, community and social enterprises. We surveyed how commissioners
and voluntary, community and social enterprises were using information and knowledge to make
decisions. We organised events bringing together commissioners and voluntary, community and social
enterprises to share knowledge and experience.

We found there were two ways commissioners bought services from voluntary, community and social
enterprises. One was commodified (a buying-and-selling model), the other collaborative (based on
working together). Both were happening at the same time in all the areas of the study, but usually one of
them was more present than the other. We saw a general move towards collaboration, but some areas
were further along with this than others. Various things helped commissioners and voluntary, community
and social enterprises collaborate, such as: paying voluntary, community and social enterprises

enough for their services; having people and networks that encouraged others to work with voluntary,
community and social enterprises; and including voluntary, community and social enterprises in making
decisions about health and care.

Commissioners and voluntary, community and social enterprises might therefore lean further towards
working together to see how collaborative commissioning can be further developed; how to make
contract prices cover voluntary, community and social enterprises’ costs; how to enable longer-term
contracts; and how to enable less hurried, more considered ways of renewing contracts (e.g. by putting
draft contract specifications out to pre-tender consultation). The new Integrated Care Systems in local
areas could encourage all this to happen, but pressures elsewhere in the health and care sector might
make it more difficult.
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